
DATE: May 8, 2025 

TO: Board of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer Protection 

FROM: Randy J. Romanski, Interim Secretary 
Adam Brock, Administrator, Division of Food and Recreational Safety 

SUBJECT: ATCP 75, Retail Food Establishments 

TO BE PRESENTED BY: Kobby Antwi / James Kaplanek 

REQUESTED ACTION: 

At the May 8, 2025, Board meeting, the Department of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer 
Protection (Department) will ask the DATCP Board (Board) to approve scope statement SS 108-
24 (copy attached) for potential changes to ch. ATCP 75 relating to Retail Food Establishments. 

A scope statement spells out the general purpose and scope of a proposed rule. The Department 
may not begin drafting a proposed rule (including a proposal to amend or repeal an existing rule) 
until the Governor approves a scope statement for the proposed rule and the Board approves the 
scope statement. In accordance with Wis. Stat. § 227.135 (2), the Governor approved this scope 
statement for permanent rule changes on October 31, 2024, thereby allowing the Department to 
submit this scope statement for publication and to seek approval of the scope statement by the 
Board.  

The scope statement was published in the November 11, 2024, Wisconsin Administrative 
Register and filed a copy with the Department of Administration at least 10 days before the 
Board could approve the scope statement.  

On November 20, 2025, the Joint Committee for Review of Administrative Rules required a 
preliminary public hearing and comment period on the scope statement. Public hearings on the 
scope statement were announced in the administrative register on February 3, 2025.  Public 
hearings were conducted from February 25 through the 28th, 2025 and the comment period was 
extended until March 14, 2025.  Public hearings were conducted in the following locations: 
Green Bay, Stevens Point, Eau Claire, and Madison, a virtual option was also available during 
the Madison Public Hearing. 

The Department received no comments during the public hearing process. 

If the Board approves the scope statement, the Department will begin work to draft the 
permanent rule. Approval of a scope statement is an important initial step in a lengthy process 



 
 

for enacting permanent rules. The Board will have at least two further opportunities to review the 
proposed rule. The Board must approve a hearing draft rule before the Department may hold 
public hearings on the rule proposal. The Board must also approve the final draft rule before the 
Department may adopt the rule. The permanent rule will be effective when the final draft has 
been approved by the Board and Governor, reviewed by the Legislature, and adopted by the 
Secretary. 














